EDUCATIONAL POLICY COMMITTEE MEETING

Friday, November 16th, 2012

2:00-4:00 pm

CBS Dean's Conference Room, 123 Snyder Hall 

St. Paul Campus
AGENDA
Present: Leslie Schiff, Jean Underwood, Rogene Schnell, John Ward, Stuart Goldstein (Chair), Nikki Letawsky Shultz, Robin Wright, Paul Siliciano, Sue Wick, James Cortner, Nicole Waxmonsky, Carly Dahl, Beau Miller, Meaghan Thule, David Kirkpatrick, Taylor Boyle, Martha Flanders, Jane Phillips, Stefanie Wiesneski, Jennifer Powers (guest)   
Absent: Adam Harvey 
1. Approve minutes from October 19th, 2012 meeting

Voted: Approved. 
2.  Old Business
A. SCEP mandate for course directors for multi-section courses (Paul, Sue, Leslie)
Leslie said there is no mandate, but there is a discussion related to program review and grades that will ask for units to look at consistency of grades across departments and curriculum. If, in a multi-section course, there is not a uniform grading practice, sections will be asked to discuss and rectify this. Sue said that the request will involve asking instructors of multiple-section courses to look at learning objectives to make sure they are similar. 

· Robin wants instructors of all courses being taught to fill out a course proposal form, including learning objectives, if these objectives are not already listed on the current course proposal. 

· Jane said that we need to define a credit hour. The U of M doesn’t have a definition; she asked for any ideas. We know 50 minutes of lecture is equal to one credit, but how do we define credit hours for research, blended classrooms, etc. She asked that ideas be sent to SCEP members (Sue, Leslie or Jane). 

· David said that the GCD genetics course instructors meet everything third year, which they feel is sufficient, as the curriculum doesn’t change a lot between years. Their courses are about 80-90% similar.
· How frequently should faculty meet? Once a year? Every other year? Leslie feels that every three years isn’t enough. Paul believes that it wouldn’t be a burden to set up a meeting once a year. It can improve teaching and instructors need to communicate among each other. These meetings provide an opportunity for instructors to discuss problems and exchange ideas. 
· Robin suggested that maybe “course director” is too formal; the faculty may feel it is an issue because it adds layers of administration they don’t want. Maybe a more informal title, such as “coordinator” or “facilitator,” would be more attractive. It is someone who simply takes responsibility for arranging for faculty members to meet.

· David mentioned that most disagreement and discrepancies between sections were between two-section courses where one faculty member is teaching in the Fall and one in the Spring. In multiple-section courses with three or more instructors, this isn’t as big an issue.

· Beau and Carly agreed that students expect to learn the same thing, and that consistency is important to students.  

· Paul thought that at least all core CBS faculty should meet to discuss overall curricular issues, such as making sure that all essential topics are covered.

· Robin mentioned that CSE produces a “master syllabus,” and each year instructors recertify it. Should the Course Guide have a master syllabus for CBS courses?

3.  New Business 

A. Course proposal:  4xxx5, 4xx7:  Coral Reef Ecology (previously Tropical Reef Ecology) (Jim, Seyoha Cotner)
Jim and Seyoha are now teaching this course, which had been taught by Frank Barnwell. This is a semester long course; students can choose either the two-credit version of the course, which emphasizes contemporary literature on the subject, or the four-credit version, which includes a one-week J-term research trip to Roatan. This course has been taught under a special designator, and Seyoha and Jim think it is time to assign free-standing course numbers. The trip and non-trip versions would have separate course numbers.

· Currently, the literature and lectures are covered during an intense week before the trip. However, Seyoha and Jim feel it would be better to go back to Frank Barnwell’s schedule of a preparatory semester, to give students more time to process information and talk about the issues, and to allow students who aren’t interested in the trip to take the non-trip portion. 

· David asked about enrollment numbers. Sehoya answered that she imagined the interest would increase because it can contribute to an elective, and a lot of students are interested in this topic. They are hoping that about 16-18 divers will go on the research trip. If that number increases, the course can be offered more frequently than once a year.

· Robin mentioned that this course is important for the Marine Biology minor that is now being discussed. 

· Jane mentioned that Jennifer Powers is teaching a very similar course, and suggested the name be changed to Coral Reef Ecology. Sehoya and Jim agreed that this was a good idea.

· Sue asked whether students will be allowed to register only for the trip. Sehoya answered that the lecture is a prerequisite for the trip, but students could petition to take only the trip portion if they have taken a sufficient similar course.

· Sehoya said the current ten-day field course is run by the marine biology institute in Roatan, and is about $3100, everything included. Jim said that students pay for their trip when they register for the course. Jane mentioned that this makes it easier to assign course fees and have financial aid help pay for the trips.

· Jane said that if they split this course into two courses they will need two course proposals. Jean will check which numbers to assign to these courses. 

Acceptance of this pair of courses was approved unanimously.  Course numbers will be assigned. 

Nikki asked which departments will accept it as a field course. We will follow up with this question at the next meeting.

B. Course proposal:  Biol 2007:  Marine Animal Diversity laboratory (Sehoya Cotner)
Biology 2005 is the currently the only CBS free-standing animal diversity lab. Although it primarily covers marine invertebrates, it also includes freshwater and terrestrial animals.  Biol 2012 (General Zoology) includes a very similar lab. Seyoha wants to offer one or two sections of a lab that has a marine animal emphasis, for anticipated Marine Biology minors and for other students who are interested primarily in marine animals. This could include a week or two on algae, etc., but the emphasis would be on marine animals, primarily marine invertebrates. The goal is for students to be to handle them and do experiments with them. Dissections would be reduced, but students would still be able to observe the invertebrates live then dissect them. These sections wouldn’t be that different from the current animal diversity labs, except for a marine emphasis. Reducing the number of dissections will allow more observations on live animals.

· Sue asked whether medical schools would accept this as a pre-med course. Sehoya answered that it wouldn’t suffice if they need a mammal-dissection course for Medical School. 

· Beau and Robin said that medical schools don’t necessarily require mammalian biology.

· Jane said that students can’t take this course this if they already took Zoology, because there is way too much overlap between the labs. 

· Stu said it sounds like there is a market for this course. Sehoya is confident students will enroll.

· Jane said that if students take Zoology and want a minor in Marine Biology, 2007 wouldn’t get credit. 
·  Robin asked whether students could take 2007 with the Zoology course (2005) instead of its current lab portion. Sehoya said Zoology is four credits, while the 2012 lecture (3 cr) plus 2007 (2 cr) would be 5 cr. Stu thought the assignment of credits could be arranged.

· Stu asked about the status of the Marine Biology minor. Robin answered that this minor is being discussed, but we currently offer too few courses to sustain it. Biol 2007 would add to the list of courses for that minor.

Acceptance of this course was approved unanimously. 

C.  Update on Biol 4950, Tropical Ecosystems (Sue, Nikki, Jennifer Powers)

Biol 4950 (Tropical Ecosystems) is a two-credit course taught by Jennifer Powers. She is proposing a three-credit version of the course that will include a field trip to Costa Rica. She has secured the funding for airfare, lodging and food, so the per student cost will be about $500. Eight students per semester will be able to travel to Costa Rica. She has three years of funding, and the three-credit course would start this spring. 
· Sue asked whether, if there were, say, eight students in lecture part, and for some reason one couldn’t go on the Costa Rica trip, she would take only seven students. Jennifer answered yes.

· Jennifer said that right now the course consists of a lecture and discussion, but she wants students to be able to think about projects they’d like to do in the field. During the semester students would discuss projects they want to do in Costa Rica. They would develop these projects throughout the semester.  Developing their projects before the trip would allow them to concentrate on being in the field and making measurements to test their ideas about Ecosystem Ecology when they get to Costa Rica.


· Robin asked whether students could then stay on to do directed research. Jennifer said that would be great. Her partner does field courses each year. However, most interested students are seniors; she’d like to recruit juniors more strongly.

· Sue asked whether students would have to petition to take the lab, because this is a special topic. Jean said that students would need to petition, but that shouldn’t pose a problem because the number of students would be small. Robin suggesting coding APAS reports so the students wouldn’t have to petition.

· Jean asked whether Jennifer is working with the Learning Abroad Center. Jennifer said she’s been in contact with them. 

· Jim asked what happens after the funding is gone? Jennifer said that students will have to pay around $3000 per student. 

· Robin and Leslie would like this course advertised to freshmen, so they are aware of options as they are planning for study abroad. It was suggested that this course could be showcased in the spring during Bio 1806 (Common Time). Jamie Nelson can contact Jennifer Powers, and the Cotners, to advertise their study-abroad courses. (Taylor will discuss this with Jamie). 

· Jim feels that, while in a way it’s cheating students to have them take the classroom portion of the course but not be able to go to Costa Rica, it seems to him that students would still benefit even if they didn’t go on the trip. Jennifer said that if there is demand, and more students want to go on the trip, she can think about how to add more students, but she’d initially like to start out with a smaller group of students.

· Jane asked how Jennifer chooses which students to take on the Costa Rica trip. She has an application, and she looks for students who are interested in forest ecosystems, not students who are simply looking for a cheap trip to Costa Rica. She is having students contact her to get a permission number.
· Jane asked whether there were any issues with graduating seniors who take this course and then go on the trip during the summer, after graduation. It was answered that the only issue is that their grade may not affect their GPA, but this usually doesn’t pose a problem. 

Acceptance of this three-credit course, with eight students per semester going on the Costa Rica trip, was approved unanimously.
4.  Announcements

Math 1241 (Nikki and Robin)

Dwayne Nykamp, in the Math Department, developed this course in response to a request from CBS (see EPC minutes, February 17, 2012), and is teaching it for the first time this semester. The course focuses on differential equations and linear algebra. Each unit starts by framing a biological problem that can be approached with the math to be covered. He has developed applets that allow students to solve math problems that are related to real-world biology problems. 

· Robin asked whether Neuroscience and Biochemistry accept this course toward fulfilling a math requirement. Paul confirms that Biochemistry now accepts this course.

· Stu asked whether the lectures cover theory. Robin answered that students meet every day. Lectures on Mondays and Wednesdays focus mostly on working through the biological problems. The instructor models how a mathematician thinks about translating words and problems into equations. On Tuesdays and Thursdays students meet with TAs to go over calculations; these classes are less biology-related. On Fridays, students participate in tutorials where they work with applets to try to solve biological problems. 

· Stu asked how well received this is by students. Robin answered that, for some, the straight calculus is difficult because you have to set up equations and a lot of analysis is involved. 

· Paul asked about the enrollment. Robin said there are about 70 students. Martha asked whether they want to expand. Robin wants students to have this course, regardless of whether they’ve had AP Calc 1 or not. 

Martha will ask Neuroscience to accept this course. Robin will give further information at the next meeting.
